Certificate of Coverage Full Dental Plan With Rider A

anthem.com

Si necesita ayuda en español para entender este documento, puede solicitarla sin costo adicional, llamando al número de servicio al cliente que aparece al dorso de su tarjeta de identificación o en el folleto de inscripción.



Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield is the trade name of Anthem Health Plans, Inc. Independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.

ANTHEM is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield association.

Association.
ANTHEM is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield association.

Association.
ANTHEM is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield association.

Association.
ANTHEM is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield association.

Association.
ANTHEM is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield association.

Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Association.
Asso

Form: 1043 (1/2017)



FULL DENTAL with RIDER A

Issued By: Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield 108 Leigus Road Wallingford, CT 06492

Southington Town and BOE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2011-2012 MANDATES AMENDMENT	I
INTRODUCTION	1
MEMBER SERVICES / CUSTOMER SERVICE	1
HOW TO OBTAIN LANGUAGE ASSISTANCE	
SCHEDULE OF DENTAL BENEFITS	0
PARTICIPATING DENTIST BENEFITS	1
Non-Participating Dentist Benefits	
DEFINITIONS	2
ELIGIBILITY	
ELIGIBLE PERSON	
ELIGIBLE PERSON ELIGIBLE DEPENDENT	
ELIGIBLE DEPENDENT INITIAL DATE OF ELIGIBILITY AND EFFECTIVE DATE	
ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS	
DENTAL BENEFITS	10
DENTAL PROVISIONS	10
OTHER PROVISIONS	12
DENTAL – ADDITIONAL BASIC BENEFITS	13
AMENDATORY RIDER A	13
PARTICIPATING DENTIST BENEFITS	
Non-Participating Dentist Benefits	
EXCLUSIONS, CONDITIONS AND LIMITATIONS	
COORDINATION OF BENEFITS	
DEFINITIONS	
CONDITIONS AND RULES FOR COORDINATION OF BENEFITS	
RIGHT TO RECEIVE AND RELEASE NECESSARY INFORMATION	
FACILITY OF PAYMENT	
RIGHT OF RECOVERY	
GENERAL PROVISIONS	23
ENTIRE POLICY - CHANGES OR AMENDMENTS	23
BENEFITS TO WHICH MEMBERS ARE ENTITLED	23
RECORDS OF MEMBER ELIGIBILITY AND CHANGES IN MEMBER ELIGIBILITY	
TERMINATION OF THE POLICY	24
Grace Period	
TERMINATION OF MEMBER'S COVERAGE UNDER THE POLICY	
CONTINUATION OPTIONS	
NOTICE OF CLAIM	
Information Practices Notice	
LIMITATION OF ACTIONS	
PAYMENT OF BENEFITS	
CLAIM OVERPAYMENTS	
CLAIM DENIALS	
MEMBER/PROVIDER RELATIONSHIP	
AGENCY RELATIONSHIPS	31

CERTIFICATE OF COVERAGE	31
IDENTIFICATION CARDS	31
APPLICABLE LAW	
Member Rights	31
Notice	32
GRIEVANCE AND EXTERNAL REVIEW PROCESS	33
RIGHTS AVAILABLE TO MEMBERS	33
OTHER HELPFUL RESOURCES	33
IF YOU HAVE A COMPLAINT OR AN APPEAL	33
How are Grievances Handled?	34
STANDARD (NON-URGENT) GRIEVANCE	35
URGENT (EXPEDITED) GRIEVANCES	35
MENTAL HEALTH DISORDER AND SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER	35
External Review	35
External Review with the Connecticut Insurance Department	35
Bypassing Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield's internal grievance process:	36
PRESCRIPTION DRUG LIST EXCEPTIONS	36
REQUIREMENT TO FILE AN APPEAL BEFORE FILING A LAWSUIT	36
GET HELP IN YOUR LANGUAGE	38
IT'S IMPORTANT WE TREAT YOU FAIRLY	44

2011-2012 MANDATES AMENDMENT

This Amendment changes provisions in, or adds provisions to, your

Flexible Dental
Full Dental Plan
Coinsurance Dental Plan
PPO Preventive Dental Plan
PPO Preventive Plus Dental Plan
USA Dental Plan

including any affected riders, endorsements or other amendments thereto, (hereinafter collectively, "Certificate") issued by "Anthem BCBS" as required by law. This Amendment is to be attached and form a part of your Certificate. This Amendment does not extend, vary, change, or waive any of the terms, benefits, exclusions, limitations, or conditions in the Certificate except as shown in this Amendment.

Dental Services or Procedures

Dental Benefits – : The Dental Benefits section of the your Dental Certificate is hereby amended with the addition of the following:

IMPORTANT: If you opt to receive dental services or procedures that are not covered benefits under this plan, a participating dental provider may charge you his or her usual and customary rate for such services or procedures. Prior to providing you with dental services or procedures that are not covered benefits, the dental provider should provide you with a treatment plan that includes each anticipated service or procedure to be provided and the estimated cost of each such service or procedure. To fully understand your coverage, you may wish to review your evidence of coverage document.

INTRODUCTION

"You" or "your" refers to the Covered Person or the Dependent of the Covered Person who is named on the Identification (ID) Card. The Covered Person is the person for whom the group Contractholder has provided coverage through his or her employment. The Dependent Member is a covered Dependent of the Covered Person. The group Contractholder has contracted with us to provide coverage for its group Members and their Dependent Members. "We," "us," and "our" refer to Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield ("Anthem BCBS"). Other terms are defined in the "Definitions" section of the Certificate.

Member Services / Customer Service

For information and assistance, a Member may call or write Anthem BCBS's Member Services / Customer Service.

Questions? Member Services / Customer Service is available to explain policies and

procedures; and answer questions about available benefits or services.

Suggestions, Concerns, or

Complaints:

We hope that you will always be satisfied with the level of service provided to you and your family. We realize, however, that there may be times when

problems arise and miscommunications occur which may lead to feelings of

dissatisfaction. As a Member, you have the right to express any

dissatisfaction, suggestions, or concerns to us. Please contact Member Services / Customer Service to tell us your problem and we will work to

resolve it for you as quickly as possible.

Member Services / Customer

Service Telephone Number:

Toll free in and outside of Connecticut – 1 (800) 545-0948

The Member Services / Customer Service telephone number is also on your

Identification (ID) Card.

Home Office Address: You may visit our home office during normal business hours

Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield 108 Leigus Road, Wallingford, CT 06492

Normal Business hours: Monday through Friday – 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.

When contacting us, please have your group; and ID numbers from your ID Card available. If your questions involve a claim; we will need to know the date of the service, kind of service, the name of the Provider and the charges involved.

How to Obtain Language Assistance

Anthem BCBS is committed to communicating with our Members about their health plan, regardless of their language. Anthem BCBS employs a language line interpretation service for use by all of our Member Services / Customer Service call centers. Simply call the Member Services / Customer Service phone number on the back of your ID card and a representative will be able to assist you. Translation of written materials about your benefits can also be requested by contacting Member Services / Customer Service. TTY/TDD services also are available by dialing 711. A special operator will contact Anthem to help with member needs.

Form: 1043

SCHEDULE OF DENTAL BENEFITS

Full Dental Services

BENEFITS	IN-NETWORK SERVICES
FULL SERVICE BASIC BENEFITS	100% of the Maximum Allowable Amount
COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETWORK SERVICES
Oral examination, including Treatment Plan	
Bitewing x-rays	1 series of 2 per Member per Calendar Year
Periapical x-rays	
Topical fluoride application	2 per Member per Calendar Year for Members under age 19
Prophylaxis (cleaning) or periodontal maintenance procedure	Combination of 2 per Member per Calendar Year
Relining of dentures	1 per Member in any 2 consecutive years
Repairs of broken removable dentures	1 repair per Member per Calendar Year
Palliative emergency treatment	
Routine fillings	1 per tooth surface in any consecutive 12-month period
Simple extractions**	
Endodontics, including pulpotomy, direct pulp capping and root canal therapy (excluding restoration)	

^{*} Payment for an inlay, onlay or crown will equal the amount payable for a three-surface amalgam filling when the Member is not covered by Rider A - Additional Basic Benefits.

^{**} Payment for a surgical extraction or a hemisection with root removal will equal the amount payable for a simple extraction when the Member is not covered by Rider A - Additional Basic Benefits.

Participating Dentist Benefits

Anthem BCBS will pay the lesser of the Dentist's usual charge or the Maximum Allowable Amount as determined by Anthem BCBS. The Participating Dentist will accept Anthem BCBS's payment in full and make no additional charge to the Member, except as otherwise specified in this Section.

Non-Participating Dentist Benefits

Anthem BCBS will pay the Maximum Allowable Amount as determined by Anthem BCBS. The Member is responsible for any difference between the amount paid by Anthem BCBS and the fee charged by the Dentist.

DEFINITIONS

ACTIVELY AT WORK: The term Actively At Work means the employee must work at the employer group's place of business or at such place(s) as normal business requires. The employee must perform all duties of the job as required of a full-time, employee working 30 or more hours per week on a regularly scheduled basis (unless otherwise agreed upon by Anthem BCBS and the Policyholder). Eligible employees who do not satisfy the criteria, solely due to a health-related reason, are considered Actively At Work for purposes of initial eligibility under the Benefit Program.

ANTHEM BCBS: The term Anthem BCBS means Anthem Health Plans, Inc. doing business as Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield an independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association or its agents, representatives, contractors, subcontractors or affiliates.

BENEFIT PERIOD: The term Benefit Period means the consecutive extent of time for which benefits are payable. Unless otherwise defined as a period of days in the Schedule of Benefits, the Benefit Period is the period established in the Policy Section: Acceptance.

BENEFIT PROGRAM: The term Benefit Program means the program of Dental Care benefits identified on the cover page of this Policy and described herein.

CALENDAR YEAR: The term Calendar Year means a year beginning on January 1 and ending on December 31 of the same year. The first Calendar Year will begin on the Policy Effective Date and end on December 31 of the same year.

CERTIFICATE: The term Certificate means this document, which describes the rights, benefits, terms, conditions and limitations of the coverage available to Covered Persons and eligible Dependents, including the Schedule of Benefits, the Membership application, rate page and any Riders and amendments thereto.

C.G.S.: The term C.G.S. means Connecticut General Statutes, as amended from time to time.

COINSURANCE: The term coinsurance means the fixed percentage of the Maximum Allowable Amount for Covered Services which the Member is required to pay as shown in the Schedule of Benefits.

COST SHARE (COST SHARING): The term Cost-Share means the amount which the Member is required to pay for Covered Services.

COVERED PERSON: The term Covered Person means an Eligible Person as defined in the Eligibility Section, who has been accepted for membership under this Policy.

COVERED SERVICE: The term Covered Service means services, supplies or treatment as described in this Certificate. To be a Covered Service, the service, supply or treatment must be:

- a. Medically Necessary or otherwise specifically included as a benefit under this certificate.
- b. Within the scope of the license of the Provider performing the service.
- c. Rendered while coverage under this Certificate is in force.
- d. Not Experimental or Investigational or otherwise excluded or limited by the Certificate.
- e. Authorized in advance by Anthem BCBS if such Prior Authorization is required under the Certificate.

CREDITABLE COVERAGE (**PROOF OF PRIOR COVERAGE**): The term Creditable Coverage means health coverage provided through an individual policy, a self-funded or fully insured group health plan offered by a public or private employer, Medicare, Medical Assistance, General Assistance Medical Care, the Civilian Health and Medical Program of the Uniformed Services (CHAMPUS), Federal Employees Health Benefit Plan (FEHBP),

Medical Care Program of the Indian Health Service of a tribal organization, a state health benefit risk pool, a State Children's Health Insurance Program (S-CHIP), a qualified Public Health Plan or a Peace Corp health plan.

DENTAL CONSULTANT: The term Dental Consultant means a Dentist who has agreed to provide consulting services in connection with a covered dental treatment or service.

DENTAL EMERGENCY: The term Dental Emergency means acute pain or a condition requiring immediate treatment of the oral condition but does not produce a definitive cure including, but not limited to, any diagnostic and palliative procedures to:

- a. stop bleeding;
- b. open and clean an infection; and/or
- c. relieve pain.

DENTIST: The term Dentist means any licensed Dentist (D.D.S., D.M.D.) who is actively engaged in the practice of Dentistry, including but not limited to the following:

- a. **Endodontist:** a Dentist whose practice is limited to treating disease and injuries of the pulp and associated periradicular conditions.
- b. **Periodontist:** a Dentist whose practice is limited to the treatment of diseases of the supporting and surrounding tissues of the teeth.
- c. **Prosthodontist:** a Dentist whose practice is limited to the restoration of the natural teeth and/or the replacement of missing teeth with artificial substitutes.

DENTISTRY: The term Dentistry (Dental Care) means:

- a. the diagnosis and treatment of diseases or lesions of the mouth and surrounding and associated structures;
- b. replacement of lost teeth by artificial ones;
- c. the diagnosis or correction of malposition of the teeth; or
- d. the furnishing, supplying constructing, reproducing or repairing any prosthetic denture, bridge appliance or any other structure to be worn in the mouth; or the placement or adjustment of such appliance or structure in the human mouth.

DEPENDENT: The term Dependent means an Eligible Dependent as defined in the Policy Section: Eligibility.

EFFECTIVE DATE: The term Effective Date means the date upon which the Member is eligible to receive benefits under the Policy as provided in the Eligibility Section.

ELIGIBILITY: The term Eligibility means qualifying for coverage according to the Policy description of Eligible Person or Eligible Dependent.

EXPERIMENTAL OR INVESTIGATIONAL: The term Experimental or Investigational means any drug, biologic, device, diagnostic, product, equipment, procedure, treatment, service or supply used in or directly related to the diagnosis, evaluation, or treatment of a disease, injury, illness, or other health condition which Anthem BCBS determines in its sole discretion to be Experimental or Investigational.

A. Anthem BCBS will deem any drug, biologic, device, diagnostic, product, equipment, procedure, treatment, service or supply to be Experimental or Investigational if it determines that one or more of the following criteria apply when the service is rendered with respect to the use for which benefits are sought.

The drug, biologic, device, diagnostic, product, equipment, procedure, treatment, service or supply:

1. Cannot be legally marketed in the United States without the final approval of the Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") or any other state or federal regulatory agency and such final approval has not been granted; or

- 2. Has been determined by the FDA to be contraindicated for the specific use; or
- 3. Is provided as part of a clinical research protocol or clinical trial or is provided in any other manner that is intended to evaluated the safety, toxicity or efficacy of the drug, biologic, device, diagnostic, product, equipment, procedure, treatment, service or supply as Experimental or Investigational or otherwise indicate that the safety, toxicity or efficacy of the drug, biologic, device, diagnostic, product, equipment, procedure, treatment, service or supply is under evaluation.
- B. Any service not deemed Experimental or Investigational based on the criteria in subsection A. may still be deemed to be Experimental or Investigational by Anthem BCBS. In determining whether a service is Experimental or Investigational, Anthem BCBS will consider the information described in subsection C and assess the following:
 - 1. Whether the scientific evidence is conclusory concerning the effects of the service or health outcomes;
 - 2. Whether the evidence demonstrates the service improves the net health outcomes of the total population for whom the service might be proposed by producing beneficial effects that outweigh any harmful effects.
 - 3. Whether the evidence demonstrated the service has been shown to be as beneficial for the total population for whom the service might be proposed as any established alternatives;
 - 4. Whether the evidences demonstrates the service has been shown to improve the net health outcomes of the total population of whom the service might be proposed under the usual conditions of medical practice outside clinical investigatory settings.
- C. The information considered or evaluated by Anthem BCBS to determine whether a drug, biologic, device, diagnostic, product, equipment, procedure, treatment, service or supply is Experimental of Investigational under subsections A. and B. may include one or more items from the following list which is not all inclusive:
 - 1. Published authoritative, peer-reviewed medical or scientific literature, or the absence thereof; or
 - 2. Evaluations of national medical associations, consensus panels. And other technology evaluation bodies; or
 - 3. Documents issued by and/or filed with the FDA or other federal, state or local agency with the authority to approve, regulate, or investigate the use of drug; biologic; device; diagnostic; product; equipment; procedure; treatment; service; or supply; or
 - 4. Documents of an IRB or other similar body performing substantially the same function; or
 - 5. Consent document(s) used by the treating physician, other medical professionals, or facilities or by other treating physicians, other medical professionals or facilities studying substantially the same drug; biologic; device; diagnostic; product; equipment; procedure; treatment; service; or supply; or
 - 6. The written protocol(s) used by the treating physicians, other medical professionals, or facilities or by other treating physicians, other medical professionals or facilities studying substantially the same drug; biologic; device; diagnostic; product; equipment; procedure; treatment; service; or supply; or
 - 7. Medical records; or
 - 8. The opinions of consulting providers and other experts in the field.
- D. Anthem BCBS has the sole authority and discretion to identify and weigh all information and determine all questions pertaining to whether a drug; biologic; device; diagnostic; product; equipment; procedure; treatment; service; or supply is Experimental or Investigational.

Notwithstanding the above, services or supplies will not be considered Experimental in the have successfully completed a Phase III clinical trial of the Federal Food and Drug Administration, for the illness or condition being treated, or the diagnosis for which it is being prescribed.

In addition, services and supplies for Routine Patient Care Costs in connection with a Cancer Clinical Trial will not be considered Experimental.

MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE AMOUNT: The term Maximum Allowable Amount means for each of the following:

- a. Participating Dentist: Except as otherwise provided by law, an amount agreed upon by Anthem BCBS and a Participating Dentist as full compensation for Covered Services provided to a Member. When applicable, it is the Member's obligation to pay cost-shares as a component of this Maximum Allowable Amount. The amount Anthem BCBS will pay for Covered Services will be the Maximum Allowable Amount or the billed charges, whichever is lower.
- b. Non-Participating Dentists: Except as otherwise required by law, a reasonable amount as determined by Anthem BCBS after consideration of such industry cost, reimbursement and utilization data and indices as Anthem BCBS deems appropriate in its discretion, which is assigned as reimbursement for Covered Services provided to a Member, or an amount negotiated with a Non-Participating Provider for Covered Services provided to a Member. The amount Anthem BCBS will pay for Covered Services will be the Maximum Allowable Amount or the billed charges, whichever is lower.

It is the Member's obligation to pay Cost-Shares as a component of this Maximum Allowable Amount and amounts in excess of the Maximum Allowable Amount. Please note that the Maximum Allowable Amount may be greater or less than the Participating Dentist's or Non-Participating Dentist's billed charges for the Covered Services.

Anthem BCBS shall have discretionary authority to establish, as it deems appropriate, the Maximum Allowable Amount under the Policy.

MEDICALLY NECESSARY (MEDICAL NECESSARY CARE, MEDICAL NECESSITY): The terms Medically Necessary (Medically Necessary Care, Medical Necessity) mean health care services that a physician, exercising prudent clinical judgment, would provide to a patient for the purpose of preventing, evaluating, diagnosing or treating an illness, injury, disease or its symptoms, and that are:

- a. In accordance with generally accepted standards of medical practice;
- b. clinically appropriate, in terms of type, frequency, extent, site and duration and considered effective for the patient's illness, injury or disease; and
- c. not primarily for the convenience of the patient, physician or other health care provider and not more costly than an alternative service or sequence of services at least as likely to produce equivalent therapeutic or diagnostic results as to the diagnosis or treatment of that patient's illness, injury or disease.

For the purposes of this subsection, "generally accepted standards of medical practice" means standards that are based on credible scientific evidence published in peer-reviewed medical literature generally recognized by the relevant medical community or otherwise consistent with the standards set forth in policy issues involving clinical judgment.

MEDICARE: The term Medicare means the program of health care for the aged and disabled established by Title XVIII of the Social Security Act of 1965, as amended.

MEMBER: The term Member means either the Covered Person or an Eligible Dependent.

NON-PARTICIPATING DENTIST: The term Non-Participating Dentist means any appropriately licensed Dentist who is not a Participating Dentist under the terms of the Policy.

OPEN ENROLLMENT PERIOD: The term Open Enrollment Period means the period of time during which an Employer Group allows employees to select group health coverage.

PARTICIPATING DENTIST: The term Participating Dentist means any appropriately licensed Dentist designated and accepted as a Participating Dentist by Anthem BCBS to provide Covered Services to Members under the terms of the Policy.

PLAN: The term Plan means any plan which provides benefits or services for hospital, medical/surgical, or other health care diagnosis or treatment on a group basis. Examples of group plans include but are not limited to: group or fraternal blanket insurance; group practice; individual practice; other Blue Cross and/or Blue Shield Plans; labor-management trustee plan; union welfare plan; employer organization plan; employee benefit organization plan.

POLICY: The term Policy means this document, which describes the rights, benefits, terms, conditions and limitations of the coverage available to the Member and eligible Dependents, including schedules, the membership application, health statement, rate page, any riders and any amendments thereto.

PROOF: The term Proof means any information that may be required by Anthem BCBS in order to satisfactorily determine a Member's eligibility or compliance with any provision of this Benefit Program.

PROSTHETIC DEVICE: The term Prosthetic Device means any device or appliance replacing one or more missing teeth and/or required associated structures.

REMITTING AGENT: The term Remitting Agent means any individual, Covered Person, partnership, association or corporation which, as agent for the policyholder, has agreed to collect and remit to Anthem BCBS the premiums payable hereunder. Such Remitting Agent may be the Covered Person's Employer Group or may represent such Employer Group. In no case, however, shall the Remitting Agent be or be construed to be the agent of Anthem BCBS.

RIDER: The term Rider means an additional benefit of this Benefit Program, which has been purchased by the Employer Group.

SUBCONTRACTOR: The term Subcontractor means an entity with which Anthem BCBS may subcontract particular services to such as organizations or entities that have specialized expertise in certain areas. This may include but is not limited to prescription drugs and mental health/behavioral health and substance abuse services. Such subcontracted organizations or entities may make benefit determinations and/or perform administrative, claims paying, or customer service duties on Anthem BCBS's behalf.

TOTALLY DISABLED: The term Totally Disabled means that because of an injury or disease the Covered Person is unable to perform the duties of any occupation for which the Covered Person is suited by reason of education, training or experience.

A Dependent will be considered Totally Disabled if because of an injury or disease he or she is unable to engage in substantially all of the normal activities of persons of like age and sex in good health.

Anthem BCBS will determine if a Member is Totally Disabled under the terms of the Policy. The Covered Person must provide proof of continued disability if Anthem BCBS requests it.

TREATMENT PLAN: The term Treatment Plan means a written report showing the diagnosis and recommended treatment of any dental disease, defect or injury prepared for a Member by a Dentist as a result of any examination made by such Dentist while the Member is covered under this Policy. A Treatment Plan for pre-determination of benefits may be submitted if the anticipated Covered Services in a course of treatment exceed \$200.

ELIGIBILITY

Eligible Person

An Eligible Person is:

- 1. a current employee who is employed full time, defined as working at least 30 hours a week on a regularly scheduled basis (unless otherwise mutually agreed upon by Anthem BCBS and the Policyholder) and who is Actively At Work on the date of eligibility for benefits for Covered Services is to be effective, or
- 2. a current employee who is not Actively At Work due to a work related injury and the employee is receiving Worker's Compensation benefits under the former employer's Worker's Compensation plan, or
- 3. a former employee who elects to continue enrollment as required by the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985, as amended, or under the Connecticut Continuation Rights, C.G.S. 38a-554, or
- 4. a retiree of the Policyholder who meets the Policyholder's criteria for Eligibility for group coverage, who is entitled to group health coverage under a trust agreement or comparable agreement, and who is eligible for benefits for Covered Services under this Policy by mutual agreement of Anthem BCBS and the Policyholder.
- 5. If you return from full-time active service following a call to active military duty, no waiting period applies. You and eligible family members can reenroll in the Plan, provided you apply for reemployment within the time period permitted by the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Act. The time period allowed for reemployment depends on the length of your active military duty. To reenroll in the Plan, your application must be received within 31 days of your reemployment date. Coverage will be effective on the effective date of your reemployment.

Eligible Dependent

An Eligible Dependent is:

- 1. the lawful spouse of the Covered Person under a legally valid, existing marriage, or civil union, or
- 2. the unmarried, under age 19, dependent child of the Covered Person or lawful spouse, including a step-child, a child legally placed for adoption and a legally adopted child, or
- the unmarried, under age 19, dependent child for whom the Covered Person or lawful spouse has been
 appointed by the court as legal guardian or for whom the Covered Person or lawful spouse has been designated
 as the responsible party under a Qualified Medical Child Support Order, or
- 4. a newborn infant of a Covered Person or enrolled Dependent who shall be eligible for benefits for Covered Services from birth through age 31 days under the Policy of their parent, subject to any applicable managed care or managed benefits provisions of this Policy. An infant age 32 days or over who meets the criteria in B.2. or B.3. is eligible for benefits for Covered Services as a dependent child, or
- 5. The unmarried dependent child of a Covered Person or lawful spouse who: meets the above criteria, is between the ages of 19 and 23; and, is a full-time student at a recognized college, university or trade school for whom Anthem BCBS may require yearly proof of student status.

The term recognized college, university or trade school means that the college, university or trade school is accredited by its corresponding trade or professional organization, or approved by the Connecticut State Department of Education or Public Health or equivalent licensing departments in other states, or

College Student Medical Leave: The Benefit Program will extend coverage for up to one year when a college student otherwise would lose eligibility, if a child takes a medically necessary leave of absence from a postsecondary educational institution. Coverage will continue for up to one year of leave, unless dependent coverage ends earlier under another provision of the Benefit Program, such as the parent's termination of employment or the child's age exceeding the Benefit Program's limit. Anthem BCBS must receive written certification from the child's physician confirming the serious illness or injury and the medical necessity of the leave or change in status.

Dependent coverage will continue during the leave as if the child had maintained student eligibility. This requirement applies even if a Plan changes during the extended period of coverage.

- 6. The unmarried, disabled dependent child of the Covered Person or lawful spouse. Disabled means that the child is incapable of sustaining employment by reason of physical or mental handicap. The disabled child may continue as a Dependent beyond the age limit set forth in this Policy provided:
 - a. proof of disability is submitted and accepted by Anthem BCBS within 31 days of the date the child's Eligibility for benefits for Covered Services would have terminated in the absence of such disability for whom Anthem BCBS may require proof of disability no more than annually thereafter, and
 - b. the child became disabled prior to the age limit for a Dependent child set forth in the Policy under which the child was eligible for benefits for Covered Services, and
 - the child had comparable coverage as a dependent at the time of application for Eligibility for benefits for Covered Services, and

The dependent child age limits shall be extended beyond the aforementioned ages if Anthem BCBS and Policyholders have mutually agreed upon such an extension.

7. Qualified Medical Child Support Orders (QMCSO) - A Dependent child may become eligible for benefits for Covered Services as a consequence of a domestic relations order issued by a state court to a divorced parent who is a Member. Enrollment may be required even in circumstances in which the child was not previously enrolled under this Policy and might not otherwise be eligible for coverage. For further information concerning medical child support orders, and the employer group's procedures for implementing such orders, the Member should contact the employer group's benefits coordinator or the administrator of the employer group's health care benefits plan.

Initial Date Of Eligibility And Effective Date

- 1. If an annual open enrollment period is mutually agreed to by Anthem BCBS and the Policyholder, applications from Eligible Persons and their dependents shall be effective as of the Policy renewal date provided such applications are submitted and accepted by Anthem BCBS in advance of the renewal date. Applications received or accepted after the renewal date shall not be considered until the next annual open enrollment period.
- 2. Applications from newly Eligible Persons and newly Eligible Dependents may be submitted in advance of the initial date of Eligibility; however, benefits of Covered Services shall not be effective prior to the initial date of Eligibility. Applications received or accepted by Anthem BCBS more than 31 days from the initial date of Eligibility shall not be considered until the next annual open enrollment period.

The initial date of Eligibility of newly Eligible Persons and newly Eligible Dependents are as follows:

- a. New hires and their dependents are initially eligible on the first of the month following the employee's completion of 30 days of being Actively AT Work (unless a different waiting period has been mutually agreed upon by Anthem BCBS and the Policyholder).
- b. New spouses and new step-children are initially eligible the first of the month following the date of the marriage of the new spouse to the Covered Person, provided Anthem BCBS receives an application for coverage Anthem BCBS must receive an applicable for coverage within 30 days of the marriage.
- c. Newborn children of the Covered Person or lawful spouse are initially eligible as of the moment of birth. For coverage to continue beyond the first 31 days of life Anthem BCBS must receive an application for coverage within 31 days of the child's birth.
- d. Newly adopted children and children placed for adoption are initially eligible as of the date they enter the household of the Covered Person or lawful spouse. For coverage to continue beyond the first 31 days following placement Anthem BCBS must receive an application for coverage within 31 days of placement.
- e. Dependent children for whom the Covered Person or lawful spouse has been appointed by the court of law as legal guardian or the responsible party under a Qualified Medical Child Support Order are initially eligible as of the date of the court order is in effect. For coverage to continue beyond the first 30 days following the appointment, Anthem BCBS must receive an application for coverage within 30 days of the date the court order is in effect.
- f. Employees returning from the military service must reenroll in the Plan within 31 days from the reemployment date. Coverage will be effective upon the date of your reemployment.
- 3. A Member shall complete and submit to Anthem BCBS such applications or other forms or statements as Anthem BCBS may reasonably request. A Member guarantees that all information contained therein shall be true, correct, and complete to the best of the Member's knowledge and belief and the Member accepts that all rights to benefits under this Policy are conditional upon said guarantees. No statement by the Member in his or her application shall void Eligibility or be used in any legal proceeding unless such application or an exact copy thereof is included in or attached to any Certificate of Coverage.

Eligibility Requirements

- 1. The Policyholder agrees that retroactive credits, additions, deletions or refunds must be approved by Anthem BCBS.
- 2. The Policyholder agrees upon request to furnish to Anthem BCBS such information as may be required for underwriting review and to permit an audit of employment records by Anthem BCBS representatives to ensure compliance with underwriting requirements.
- 3. C.G.S. Section 38a-541 requires that when both the Eligible Person and spouse are employed by the same employer and by reason of employment both participate in the group insurance plan, the benefits described in this Policy will be available to each spouse both as a dependent and as an employee. In no event shall benefits provided under this Policy exceed 100% of charges for covered expenses or services.
- 4. If the Covered Person is not Actively at Work on the date upon which coverage would otherwise become effective for the Covered Person, the Effective Date of coverage for that Covered Person and Dependents will be deferred until the date that the employee is Actively AT Work.
- 5. Anthem BCBS has the right to terminate this Policy pursuant to the General Provisions Section, of this Policy, Subsection D.1. of this Policy, if the Policyholder at any time does not meet the eligibility requirements specified in paragraph D.1. above.

DENTAL BENEFITS

The following conditions apply to the description of Covered Services referenced in this section:

- a. All Covered Services and Benefits are subject to the conditions, exclusions, limitations, terms and provisions of this Certificate, including any attachments and riders.
- b. To receive maximum benefits for Covered Services, you must follow the terms of the Certificate, including, if applicable, receipt of care from your primary care physician, use of in-network providers, and obtaining any required Prior Authorization.
- c. Benefits for Covered Services are based on the Maximum Allowable Amount for such service.
- d. If you have an Out-Of-Network benefit and use a non-network Provider, you are responsible for the difference between the non-network Provider's charge and the Maximum Allowable Amount, in addition to any applicable Copayment or Deductible. Anthem BCBS cannot prohibit non-network Providers from billing you for the difference in the non-network Provider's charge and the Maximum Allowable Amount. If you do not have an Out-Of-Network benefit, your entire claim will be denied.
- e. Benefits for Covered Services may be payable subject to an approved treatment plan created under the terms of the Certificate.
- f. Anthem BCBS's payment for Covered Services will be limited by any applicable Copayment, Deductible or annual or lifetime payment limit in the Certificate, including the Schedule of Benefits.
- g. The fact that a Provider may prescribe, order, recommend or approve a service, treatment or supply does not make it Medically Necessary or a Covered Service and does not guarantee payment.
- h. Anthem BCBS bases its decisions about referrals, Prior Authorization, Medical Necessity, experimental services and new technology on medical policy developed by Anthem BCBS. Anthem BCBS may also consider published peer-review medical literature, opinions of experts and the recommendations of nationally recognized public and private organizations which review the medical effectiveness of health care services and technology.

Dental Provisions

Benefit Program Description

The following provisions apply to the Dental Benefits under this Plan.

- 1. The Member is guaranteed the Maximum Allowable Amount when Covered Services are rendered by a Participating Dentist.
- 2. Benefit maximums are shown on the Schedule of Benefits.
- 3. Subject to the applicable Co-Pay amounts, the maximum amount of benefits payable for each Member in a Calendar Year is shown in the Schedule of Benefits.

The Dental Benefits listed in the Schedule of Benefits are subject to the following qualifications:

- Initial Oral Examinations, Diagnosis, and Full Mouth Series of X-rays or Panoramic X-ray with or without Bitewings – Anthem BCBS will provide benefits once per Member in any three consecutive Calendar Years.
- Topical Fluoride Application for Member under Age 19. Anthem BCBS will provide benefits for two per Member per Calendar Year.
- 3. Bitewing X-rays One series of two Bitewing X-rays per Member per Calendar Year.
- 4. Periapical X-rays.
- 5. Prophylaxis (cleaning) or Periodontal Maintenance Procedure, including oral hygiene instruction: Twice per Member per Calendar Year. Benefits for Covered Services will not be provided for a combination of more than two (1 prophylaxis and 1 periodontal maintenance procedure or 2 prophylaxis or 2 periodontal maintenance procedures) in the same Calendar Year.
- 6. Palliative Emergency Treatment Anthem BCBS will provide benefits for the following services, when rendered on a non-scheduled, emergency basis (not payable when other services are performed on the same date):

Placement of sedative dressings;

Treatment of acute oral infections;

Prescribing of drugs for pain and/or infection;

Opening of pulp chamber to relieve pain (not part of endodontic procedure).

7. Fillings – Anthem BCBS will provide benefits for the following:

Amalgam restoration: one per tooth in any consecutive twelve-month period.

Synthetic restoration: one per tooth surface in any consecutive twelve-month period on anterior or bicuspid teeth only.

If a synthetic restoration is placed on a molar, benefits will be provided in an amount equal to the Maximum Allowable Amount for an amalgam restoration and the Member will be responsible for any amount over the Maximum Allowable Amount for an amalgam; as follows:

Participating Dentist – The difference between the Maximum Allowable Amount for the amalgam restoration and the Maximum Allowable Amount for the synthetic restoration.

Non-Participating Dentist – The amount in excess of the Maximum Allowable Amount for an amalgam restoration.

- 8. Endodontics, including Pulpotomy and Direct Pulp Capping and Root Canal Treatment Anthem BCBS will provide benefits for pulpotomy and direct pulp capping but not when a root canal or extraction is performed on the same tooth within three months. Anthem BCBS will provide benefits for root canal treatment once per tooth in a Member's lifetime.
- 9. Relining of Dentures Anthem BCBS will provide benefits once per Member in any two consecutive Calendar Years for a denture reline. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for a denture reline within the first twelve months following placement.
- 10. Repair of Dentures Anthem BCBS will provide benefits once per Member in any one Calendar Year for a simple denture repair. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for extensive reconstruction for the addition of teeth to an existing denture, unless the Member is enrolled in Amendatory Rider B.

11. Stainless Steel Crowns – Anthem BCBS will provide benefits for stainless steel crowns placed on primary teeth.

Other Provisions

- 1. If during the course of treatment, a case is transferred from one Dentist to another Dentist, or if more than one Dentist renders services for one procedure, Anthem BCBS will provide benefits only in the amount it would have paid if one Dentist had rendered the services.
- 2. Anthem BCBS reserves the right to review any of the services (s) on a submitted claim to determine which service(s) is/are Covered Services, which service(s) is/are eligible for reimbursement and the applicable amount of reimbursement for such Covered Service(s).

DENTAL – ADDITIONAL BASIC BENEFITS

Amendatory Rider A

It is agreed this Policy is amended as follows:

A. In addition to the services listed in the Schedule of Dental Benefits, Anthem BCBS will provide benefits for the following:

COVERED SERVICES	IN-NETWORK SERVICES	
Inlays (not part of bridge)	1 per tooth every 5 Calendar Years	
Onlays (not part of bridge)	1 per tooth every 5 Calendar Years	
Crowns (not part of bridge)	1 per tooth every 5 Calendar Years	
Space Maintainers		
Oral surgery consisting of:		
 fracture and dislocation treatment; diagnosis and treatment of cyst and abscesses; surgical extractions and impaction; and Apicoectomy 		

- B. The dental services listed above are subject to the following:
 - 1. Individual Crowns, Inlays and Onlays Anthem BCBS will provide benefits for these procedures only when amalgam or synthetic fillings would not be satisfactory for the retention of the tooth, as determined by Anthem BCBS.
 - 2. Crowns On anterior or bicuspid teeth, benefits will be available for porcelain or porcelain fused to metal crowns when determined to be a Covered Service by Anthem BCBS. On a molar, benefits will be available for a metal crown only and when determined to be a Covered Service by Anthem BCBS.

If a porcelain crown or a porcelain fused to metal crown is placed on a molar, benefits will be provided in an amount equal to the Maximum Allowable Amount for a metal crown and the Member will be responsible for any amount over the Maximum Allowable Amount for the metal crown as follows:

Participating Dentist – the difference between the Maximum Allowable Amount for the metal crown and the Maximum Allowable Amount for the porcelain crown or the difference between the Maximum Allowable Amount for the metal crowns and the Maximum Allowable Amount for the porcelain fused to metal crowns.

Non-Participating Dentist – the amount in excess of the Maximum Allowable Amount for the metal crown.

3. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for a replacement which is provided less than five years following a placement or replacement that was covered under this Policy. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits

for individual crowns, inlays or onlays placed to alter vertical dimension, for the purpose of precision attachment of dentures, or when they are splinted together for any reason.

- C. If there is no coverage provided under this Policy to a Member under Dental Prosthodontics Rider B, benefits will not be provided for the following type of crowns, inlays or onlays, but only when there is clinical evidence, as determined by Anthem BCBS, that fillings would not be satisfactory for the retention of the tooth, and the service is an initial placement. There is no coverage for replacement of an existing bridge.
 - One tooth on either side or two teeth on one side of a replacement for missing teeth, as part of a fixed bridge.
 - No benefits will be provided for the tooth replacement.

Participating Dentist Benefits

Anthem BCBS will pay the lesser of 50% of the Dentist's usual charge or 50% of the Maximum Allowable Amount, as determined by Anthem BCBS. The Participating Dentist will accept the allowance upon which the payment is based as payment in full and will make no additional charges to the Member except for the remaining Coinsurance balance.

Non-Participating Dentist Benefits

Anthem BCBS will pay 50% of the Maximum Allowable Amount, as determined by Anthem BCBS. The Member is responsible for any difference between the amount paid by Anthem BCBS and the fee charged by the Dentist.

Except as amended the Policy remains unchanged.

EXCLUSIONS, CONDITIONS AND LIMITATIONS

In addition to the other limitations, conditions and exclusions set forth elsewhere in this Certificate, no benefits will be provided for the expenses related to the services, supplies, conditions or situations described in this section. These items and services are not covered even if you receive them from your Provider or according to your Provider's Referral.

Please remember this plan does not cover any service or supply not specifically listed as a Covered Service in this Certificate. The following list of exclusions is not a complete list of all services, supplies, conditions or situations that are not Covered Services. If a service is not covered, then all services performed in conjunction with that service are not covered. Anthem BCBS is the final authority for determining if services or supplies are Medically Necessary.

The listed exclusions below are in addition to those set forth elsewhere in the Certificate.

- A. Anthem BCBS will provide benefits only for services:
 - 1. specifically described in this Policy;
 - 2. rendered or ordered by a Dentist;
 - 3. within the scope of the Dentist's licensure; and
 - 4. (4) which constitute Medically Necessary Care for the proper diagnosis and treatment of the Member.
- B. Except as specifically provided in the Policy, or in any Rider included in this Policy, no benefits will be provided for the following:

Duplicate Coverage and Other Third Party Liability

- Workers' Compensation or Coverage Provided by Law: No benefits will be provided for services paid, payable or required to be provided under any Workers' Compensation Laws or which, by law, were rendered without expense to the Member. Anthem BCBS will not enter into any agreement or obligation under which coverage under this Policy is made or is construed to be primary to or in place of any other benefits covered or obtained under a Workers' Compensation Law.
- No-Fault: To the extent permissible by law, no benefits will be provided for services paid, payable or required to be provided as Basic Reparations Benefits under C.G.S. Section 38a-365(a) or similar benefits under any other No-Fault Automobile Insurance Law.
- An uninsured motorist will be considered to be self-insured. Anthem BCBS will not be required to extend
 benefits which are required to be provided under any No-Fault Automobile Insurance Law to the extent
 permissible by law.
- Duplicate Coverage: If the Member is enrolled in another Plan, benefits will be subject to the Coordination of Benefits provisions of this Policy.
- Right of Recovery: To the extent permissible by law, Anthem BCBS shall have a right of reimbursement for benefits provided under the terms of this Policy where the Member exercises rights of recovery against third parties. The Member shall execute and deliver such instruments and take such other action as Anthem BCBS shall require to implement this provision. The Member shall do nothing to prejudice the rights given to Anthem BCBS by this provision without its consent.
- Medicare: If a Member is eligible for Medicare, and still covered under this Policy, Anthem BCBS will provide the benefits of this Policy, except as required by law. However, these benefits will be reduced to

an amount which, when added to the benefits received pursuant to Medicare, may equal, but not exceed the actual charges for services covered in whole or in part by either this Policy or Parts A and B of Medicare.

- C. Services Specifically Excluded: Anthem BCBS will provide only the benefits which are described in this Policy. Benefits which are not provided include, but are not limited to:
 - 1. House calls.
 - 2. Any services for or related to the diagnosis, care or treatment of temporomandibular joint dysfunction, (TMJ or TMD).
 - 3. Orthognathic surgery.
 - Use of any Experimental or Investigational diagnosis, treatment, procedure, facility, equipment, drugs, drug
 usage, devices or supplies. Any service associated with or as follow-up to any of the above is not a
 Covered Service.
 - 5. Replacement of Prosthetic Devices due to loss or theft.
 - 6. Application of sealants, regardless of reason.
 - 7. General anesthesia (deep sedation) and intravenous sedation.
 - 8. Any hospital or inpatient facility fee resulting from services performed in a hospital or inpatient facility.
 - 9. Cosmetic surgery or services performed solely to improve appearance and not designed to restore body function or to correct deformity resulting from the treatment of malignancy or physical trauma.
 - 10. Any services for or related to a self-inflicted injury.
 - 11. Any services for or related to an injury or condition for which benefits exist under Worker's Compensation or occupational disease.
 - 12. Any services for or related to a dental treatment which is provided by a federal or state agency.
 - 13. Benefits for services resulting from war or any act of war, whether declared or undeclared, or while in the armed forces of any country.
 - 14. Benefits for services which are covered under Medicare or the Social Security Act.
 - 15. Any service or supply performed without functional or pathological need.
 - 16. Myofunctional therapy.
 - 17. Removal of third molar (wisdom teeth) where there is no evidence of disease.
 - 18. Any supplies intended for home use (e.g. toothbrush, dental floss, mouthwash, irrigators).
 - 19. Any services received from a dental or medical department maintained by an employer, a mutual benefit association, labor union, trustee or other similar person or group.
 - 20. Any services for which the Member incurs no liability, or which are services ordinarily performed by a physician (M.D.), or charges which would not have been made if insurance was unavailable.
 - 21. Any services related to congenital malformations, deformities and deficiencies.

- 22. Any services, treatment or supplies furnished by or at the direction of any government, state or political subdivision.
- 23. Lost or stolen dentures or denture application.
- 24. Gold foil restorations.
- 25. Temporary appliances or services, such as crown or tooth preparation and temporary fillings, crowns, bridges, and dentures.
- 26. Any services that are rendered in a manner contrary to accepted dental practice, as determined by Anthem BCBS in its sole discretion.
- 27. Any services which are performed due to occlusal wear, erosion, abrasion, and/or surface defects of the teeth or to alter or correct vertical dimensions.
- 28. Implants and/or crowns and fixed bridgework placed on implants.
- 29. Pins, fillings and build-ups and/or post and cores which are placed under crown or bridge abutments.
- 30. Any services rendered by a Dentist to himself or herself or services rendered to his or her immediate family including parents, spouse and children.
- 31. Extensive reconstruction to denture bases involving any attachments and/or complete rebasing.
- 32. Prescription drugs.
- 33. Services or procedures which are not completed prior to submission of the claim.
- 34. Periodontal splinting or crowns splinted together for any reason.
- 35. Space maintainers for any reason other than premature loss of primary teeth.
- 36. Charges made by other than a dentist or for dental treatment by other than a dentist, except in the event of cleaning or scaling of teeth which is performed b a licensed dental hygienist and such treatment is furnished under the supervision and direction of a dentist.
- 37. Charges incurred while the Member was not covered under the Policy.
- 38. Any dental services payable under any other coverage provided under this Policy, or under any other plan provided by Anthem BCBS or employer of the Member or dependent in respect to whom such expenses would have otherwise been covered Dental Benefits under this Policy.
- 39. Charges incurred for the failure to keep a scheduled appointment with the Dentist.
- 40. Instruction for oral care such as hygiene or diet.
- 41. Charges by a Dentist for completing dental forms.
- 42. Tooth implantation or reimplantation
- 43. Tissue biopsy.
- 44. Surgical repositioning.
- 45. Vestibuloplasty.

- 46. Excision of bone tissue.
- 47. Surgical incisions.
- 48. Diagnostic casts and photographs.
- 49. Removable and fixed appliances to control harmful habits (i.e. thumb sucking, tongue thrusting).
- 50. Occusal adjustments.
- 51. Any items or procedures not specifically listed in this Policy.
- 52. Replacement of fixed or removable Prosthetic Devices which are less than five years old (if Plan specifies coverage for prosthodontics).
- D. Any exclusion above will not apply to the extent that:
 - 1. Coverage is specifically provided by name in this Plan; or
 - 2. Coverage of the charges is required under any law that applies to the coverage.
- E. In addition to the list of dental benefit exclusions above, the following exclusions also apply:
 - 1. Except as otherwise provided for in this Policy, Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for services or procedures performed or ordered by a Provider: (1) without regard for specific clinical indications; (2) routinely for groups or individuals; or (3) which are performed solely for research purposes.
 - 2. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for services rendered by a Provider to himself or herself or for services rendered to his or her immediate family including parents, spouse and children.
 - 3. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for any and all expenses related to cosmetic surgery or procedures performed primarily to improve appearance and not designed to restore body function or to correct deformity resulting from the treatment of malignancy or physical trauma; unless otherwise determined by Anthem BCBS to be Medically Necessary.
 - 4. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for services and supplies which are Experimental or Investigational. Such services or supplies shall include but not be limited to any diagnosis, treatment, procedure, facility, equipment, drugs, drug usage, devices or supplies which are determined in the sole discretion of consultant(s) designated by Anthem BCBS to be Experimental or Investigational.
 - 5. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for services and supplies (meaning any treatment, procedure, facility, equipment, drugs, drug usage, devices, or supplies) requiring federal or other governmental agency approval not granted at the time services were rendered.
 - 6. Anthem BCBS will not provide benefits for services or procedures which have become obsolete or are no longer medically justified as determined by appropriate medical specialties.
 - 7. No benefits will be provided for Covered Services rendered before the Member's Effective Date under this Policy.
 - 8. If subject to an approved Treatment Plan in the Schedule of Benefits, only services rendered in accordance with the Treatment Plan are Covered Services.
 - 9. No benefits will be available for maintenance care which is 1) treatment provided for the Member's continued well-being by preventing deterioration of the Member's chronic clinical condition; and 2)

- maintenance of an achieved stationary status which is a point where little or no measurable objective improvement in musculo-skeletal function is effectuated despite therapy.
- 10. Reimbursement of benefits for procedures billed under unspecified Physician's Current Procedural Terminology (CPT) or Dentist's American Dental Association (ADA) codes will be denied.
- 11. Anthem BCBS is not obligated for reimbursement of expenses for Covered Services which the Member is not legally required to pay.

COORDINATION OF BENEFITS

All benefits provided under this Policy are subject to Coordination of Benefits as described in this Section.

Definitions

In addition to the defined terms listed in the Definitions Section of this Policy, the following terms and amendments also apply:

CLAIM DETERMINATION PERIOD: The term Claim Determination Period means a Calendar Year. This period will not begin before or extend after the period in which a Member was covered by this Policy.

COVERED SERVICE: For the purposes of this Section, the Meaning of Covered Service is amended to include services covered in whole or in part under any plan in which a Member is enrolled. The reasonable cash value of each Covered Service will be deemed the benefit. Benefits payable under other Plans include Benefits that would have been payable if a claim had been made.

PLAN: For the purposes of this Section, the meaning of Plan is amended to include a description of how it is applied. The term Plan is applied separately, with respect to each arrangement for benefits or services and to that portion of any arrangement which reserves the right to take the benefits or services of other Plans into consideration, in the determination of benefits, whole or in part.

Conditions And Rules For Coordination Of Benefits

For Covered Services received during any claim Determination Period, payable under this Policy and any other Plan, the following conditions apply:

- 1. Anthem BCBS will reduce its benefit payment by the amount in which payable benefits exceed the charges for Covered Services.
- 2. If another Plan contains a provision of coordination of its benefits with this Policy such that the benefits of this Policy are to be determined first, Anthem BCBS will pay benefits according to this Policy's rules without regard to the other Plan's benefits.
- 3. Benefits are payable first, according to the following rules, when the benefits of a Plan cover a Member as:
 - a. other than a Dependent.
 - b. as a Dependent of a person whose date of birth month and day, excluding year of birth, occurs earlier in the Calendar Year. If both parents have the same birthday, the benefits of the Plan which covered the parent longer are determined before those of the Plan which covered the other parent for a shorter period of time.
 - The use of the earlier birthday will apply except when the Member is a child Dependent of divorced or separated parents in which a court decree or custody overrides this rule.
 - c. as the child Dependent of a Member to which a court decree places the financial responsibility for medical, dental and other health care.
 - d. as the child Dependent of a Member with custody of the child, in the event of no court decree and no remarriage of the Member.

- e. as the child Dependent of a Member with custody who has remarried, the following benefit priority applies: the Member (parent with custody), the stepparent (spouse of Member with custody); then the parent without custody.
- 4. When the determination for payment of benefits cannot be clearly made based on rules 3. a through e, above, the following rule of duration applies:
 - Benefits are payable first under this Policy if the benefits of this Policy covered the Member whose expense the claim is based on for the longer period of time, except when this Policy covers Members who are laid-off or retired.
- 5. If another Plan has no provision relating to the order of benefit determination, the benefits under that Plan will be determined before the benefits under this Policy. If another Plan does contain rules relating to the order of benefit determination, but such rules do not establish the same order of benefit determination rules as this Policy, then the benefits under that Plan will be determined before the benefits under this Policy, unless under the benefit determination rules of both this Policy and that Plan, this Policy's benefits are determined first. If another Plan provides that its benefits are "excess" or "always secondary" and if this Policy is determined to be secondary under this Policy's coordination of benefit provisions, the amount of benefits payable under this Policy shall be determined on the basis of this Policy being secondary.
- 6. Reduction in this Benefit Program's benefits. When the Benefit Program is the Secondary Plan, Anthem BCBS will provide benefits under the Benefit Program so that the sum of the reasonable cash value of any Covered Service provided by the Benefit Program and the benefit payable under the other Plans shall not total more than the Allowable Expense. Benefit will be provided by the Secondary Plan at the lesser of: the amount that would have been paid had it been Primary Plan or the balance of the bill. Anthem BCBS shall never pay more than it would have paid as the Primary Plan.

Right To Receive And Release Necessary Information

Information is obtained or released in the determination and implementation of the Coordination of Benefits Section of this Policy, or that of another Plan. Anthem BCBS may without notice to the Member and without the Member's consent, release or obtain information which Anthem BCBS feels is necessary from another Plan, organization, or person. Any Member claiming benefits under this Policy must furnish information to Anthem BCBS which Anthem BCBS determines is necessary for the Coordination of Benefits.

Facility Of Payment

Whenever payments should have been made under this Policy in accordance with this provision, but the payments have been made under another Plan, Anthem BCBS has the right to pay to those organizations making the other payments any amounts Anthem BCBS determines to be warranted to satisfy the intent of this provision. Amounts paid will be deemed to be benefits paid under this Policy and, to the extent of the payment for Covered Services, Anthem BCBS will have fully discharged its obligations under this Policy.

Right Of Recovery

1. Whenever Anthem BCBS has made payments for Covered Services in excess of the Maximum Allowable Amount of payment necessary at that time to satisfy the intent of this provision, irrespective of to whom paid, Anthem BCBS has the right to recover the excess payment from one or more of the following: any persons to or for whom such payments were made, any insurance companies or any other organizations.

2. The Covered Person personally and on behalf of his or her Dependents will, upon request, execute and deliver such documents as may be required and do whatever else is necessary to secure Anthem BCBS's rights to recover excess payments. The Covered Person's failure to comply may result in a withdrawal of benefits already provided or a denial of benefits requested.

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Entire Policy - Changes Or Amendments

- 1. This Policy with the Group Application, the individual applications (if any) of the Covered Persons, and any endorsements or amendments is the entire Policy between the Policyholder and Anthem BCBS. No change in this Policy will be effective until approved by an authorized Anthem BCBS officer. This approval must be noted on or attached to this Policy. No agent or representative of Anthem BCBS other than an Anthem BCBS officer may otherwise change this Policy or waive any of its provisions. All statements made by the Policyholder or by any Member in a group or individual application shall, in the absence of fraud as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction, be deemed representations and not warranties.
- 2. Anthem BCBS reserves the right to amend this Policy upon written notice to the Policyholder.

Benefits To Which Members Are Entitled

- 1. Anthem BCBS's sole obligation is to provide the benefits specified in this Policy.
- 2. No person other than a Member is entitled to receive benefits under this Policy. All benefits (including payments) due or to become due are personal to the Member and are not assignable or transferable by the Member to any other person.
 - Notwithstanding the terms of any provision regarding the payment of benefits payable for a Covered Service, a Member may assign the benefits to a Dentist or oral surgeon, who performs such services, in accordance with the Connecticut Laws concerning Assignment of Benefits to a Dentist or oral surgeon.
- 3. Benefits for Covered Services specified in this Policy will be provided only for services and supplies that are rendered by a Provider and regularly included in such Provider's charges.

Records Of Member Eligibility And Changes In Member Eligibility

- 1. The Policyholder must furnish Anthem BCBS with any data required by Anthem BCBS for coverage of Members under this Policy. In addition, the Policyholder must provide prompt notification to Anthem BCBS of the Effective Date of any changes in a Member's coverage status under this Policy.
- 2. All notification by the Policyholder to Anthem BCBS must be furnished on forms approved by Anthem BCBS. The notification must include all information reasonably required by Anthem BCBS to effect changes.
- 3. Clerical errors or reasonable delays in recording or reporting dates will not invalidate coverage which would otherwise be in force or continue coverage which would otherwise terminate. Upon discovery of errors or delays, an equitable adjustment of charges and benefits will be made; provided, however, excess premiums will not be refunded for a period of more than one year. Anthem BCBS will not routinely issue a premium refund of less than \$1.00 except upon written request.
- 4. The Policyholder is liable for the cost of all Policy benefits which are provided for services rendered to a terminated Member because of the Policyholder's failure to notify Anthem BCBS of such Member's termination on or before the termination date.

Form: 1043

Termination Of The Policy

- 1. This Policy may be terminated in accordance with applicable law at the option of the Policyholder without cause upon delivery of 15 days prior written notice to the other party, to be effective the first of the month following the expiration of the 15 day notice period.
- 2. This Policy will be terminated at Anthem BCBS's option for the Policyholder's non-payment of premiums. Termination will go into effect on the last to occur of the date to which such premiums have been paid by the Policyholder or the 30th day following the date when such premiums are due.
- 3. This Policy will be terminated at Anthem BCBS's option, in the event the Policyholder receives 30 days prior written notice from Anthem BCBS of the Policyholder's failure to perform any obligation required by this Policy. Such termination shall occur the first day of the month following such 30 day notice period.
- 4. Anthem BCBS may not renew this Policy in the event the Policyholder fails to meet the participation or contributory requirements stated in the Group Health Care Benefits Contract and as stated below: during the policy period for more than 60 continuous days.

Anthem BCBS may not renew this Policy in the event the Policyholder fails to meet the participation or contributory requirements at the time of renewal.

Contribution requirements do not apply to continuation of coverage under Connecticut Continuation Rights, C.G.S.38a-538 and 38a-554, or the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985 (COBRA) P.L.99-272.: esl.

Participation Requirements

A. 1-50 Eligible Employees

The Employer Group agrees to contribute at least 25% of the class I (single person) premium rate for all eligible employees, excluding Members covered under the provisions of COBRA or other applicable law.

If the Employer Group offers employees a choice of health plans, the Employer Group agrees to make equitable contributions on behalf of all eligible employees. Equitable contributions are defined as contributions that do not financially discriminate against eligible employees who select Anthem BCBS. Acceptable policies are: equal dollar or percentage contributions, reasonable amounts for salary or projected utilization differentials, designated amounts up to the maximums contributed by the Employer Group to the base plan, or reasonable maximums if Anthem BCBS would be offered at little or no cost, or any other formula that is mutually accepted by the Employer Group and Anthem BCBS.

Participation Requirement:

```
2-9 Eligible Employees – 100%* 10+ Eligible Employees – 75%*
```

*exclusive of employees waiving coverage due to spousal coverage

B. 51+ Eligible Employees

The Employer Group agrees to contribute at least 50% of the class I (single person) premium rate for all eligible employees, excluding Members covered under the provisions of COBRA or other applicable law.

Contribution levels below 50% (not less than 25%) will require proof that participation minimums are met and may require additional underwriting consideration and/or approval. Anthem BCBS will not accept contribution levels less than 25%.

Participation Requirement:

75% of net eligible lives less valid credits (waivers) and 50% of total eligible employees. Eligible lives is the total eligible employees prior to credits (waivers) given for each eligible employee that has coverage elsewhere as determined by Anthem BCBS.

- 5. The termination, expiration, non-renewal or cancellation of the Policy by the Policyholder or Anthem BCBS will automatically result in the termination of each Covered Person's or Dependent's right to coverage and benefits under this Policy.
- 6. During the first two years following the effective date of the policy, Anthem BCBS may rescind, cancel or limit the Benefit Program if Anthem BCBS, determines after completing underwriting, there was information submitted by or omitted on behalf of the Employer Group during the initial application and enrollment process, and such information was material to the acceptance of the application at the time submitted to Anthem BCBS. Such information may include, but is not limited to, information regarding eligibility of the Employer Group or any Members to receive coverage under the Benefit Program. The date of rescission shall be the Effective Date of the Benefit Program.
- 7. The termination, expiration, non-renewals or cancellation of the Group Health Care Benefits Contract by the Contractholder or Anthem BCBS will automatically result in the termination of each Covered Person's or Dependent's right to coverage and benefits under this Benefit Program.

Grace Period

- 1. In the event of the Policyholder's failure to pay premiums when due, at Anthem BCBS's option, a grace period of one calendar month will be offered to the Policyholder to make such payment.
- 2. If the Policyholder does not make premium payment during the grace period, the Policy will be canceled on the last day of the grace period. The Policyholder will be liable to Anthem BCBS for the payment due including premiums for the grace period, whether or not replacement coverage has been obtained by the Policyholder.

Termination Of Member's Coverage Under The Policy

1. When a Member ceases to be a Covered Person or Dependent, or the required contribution, if any, is not paid, the Member's coverage will terminate at the end of the last day for which payment was made.

However the Employer Group, upon a Covered Person's voluntary termination or termination of the Covered Person by the Employer Group, may elect to receive a credit for the portion of the premium paid for your coverage. As such, an earlier date of termination may apply if the Employer Group notifies Anthem BCBS within 72 hours of the date the Employer Group has terminated a Covered Person due to voluntary termination or termination by the Employer Group; in which case the date of termination shall be 72 hours following the date termination is issued by the Employer Group.

In the event that the Employer Group contacts Anthem BCBS after 72 hours from the date the Employer Group has terminated a Covered Person or due to the Covered Person's voluntary termination the standard termination date will apply without exception as described above.

Receipt of a credit for the portion of the premium paid for the Covered Person's coverage may trigger the need to return the portion of said premium contributed by the Covered Person whose coverage is being terminated. Accordingly, upon the Employer Group's election to receive a credit for the portion of the premium paid for the Covered Person's coverage, it is the Employer Group's responsibility to notify the Covered Person of the termination of the Covered Person's insurance coverage within 72 hours of the date the employment of the Covered Person has terminated due to voluntary termination or termination by the Employer Group.

- 2. A Dependent child will cease to be covered under this Policy the first of the month following the month in which he or she:
 - · marries: or
 - is no longer dependent on the Covered Person for support; or
 - reaches the limiting age allowed under the Policy unless the child is physically or mentally handicapped; or
 - reaches the limiting age allowed for a full-time student at a recognized college, university or trade school, or whichever event occurs first.

It is the sole responsibility of the Covered Person to notify Anthem BCBS of any change in a Dependent's status.

In the event of the termination of the Covered Person based on Anthem BCBS standard termination rules or the Employer Group's election of early termination in order to receive a credit against premium payment, coverage under the Benefit Program will also terminate for any and all Dependents enrolled under the Benefit Program.

- 3. A Dependent spouse will cease to be covered under this Policy upon the first day of the month following a divorce, or annulment.
- 4. The Policyholder must give the Members 15 days prior notice in the event this Policy is canceled or discontinued. If other coverage is substituted for this Policy, the Policyholder must notify the Covered Person.
- 5. Following the effective date of the policy, Anthem BCBS may rescind, cancel or limit the Benefit Program; if the Member has submitted false information to Anthem BCBS, or omitted information during the application and enrollment process concerning eligibility, insurability or health status and such information was material to the underwriting of the application at the time submitted and acceptance by Anthem BCBS of that application for coverage.

Anthem BCBS may also initiate and conduct a review on a post claim basis to obtain information when the information sought is:

- in relation to a medical condition not disclosed on the application, or;
- when the information on the claim or the facts and circumstances of the medical treatment for which a claim is submitted clearly indicate the response or responses to the questions on the application, or the information provided on the application, might be suspect in any way.

In the event that Anthem BCBS failed to complete underwriting with respect to health status prior to the acceptance of the application for coverage by Anthem BCBS, Anthem BCBS must obtain prior approval from the Insurance Department to rescind, cancel or limit the policy. The Benefit Program may not be rescinded, cancelled or limited more than 2 years after the effective date of the policy. The date of rescission shall be the Effective Date of the Benefit Program.

Continuation Options

Continuation options will be provided under each of the following circumstances for the period indicated or until the Member becomes eligible for other group insurance, except as otherwise stated in this Section.

- 1. Connecticut Continuation Rights, C.G.S. Section 38a-538 and 38a-554
 - a. As provided by Connecticut law, (Connecticut Continuation Rights, C.G.S. Section 38a-538 and 38a-554) the Policyholder shall allow a Member and his or her Dependents who become ineligible for continued participation under this Policy to elect to continue coverage as described below.

- Upon termination of the Covered Person's employment, other than as a result of death or the gross misconduct of the Covered Person, the Covered Person and his or her Dependent may continue coverage until the end of 18 months following the day on which he or she ceased to be eligible for coverage under this Policy;
- Upon the Covered Person's death, his or her Dependent may continue coverage until the end of 36 months following the day on which they ceased to be eligible for coverage under this Policy;
- Upon dissolution of the Covered Person's marriage, his or her Dependent may continue coverage until
 the end of 36 months following the day on which they ceased to be eligible for coverage under this
 Policy.
- Upon termination of employment, reduction of hours, or leave of absence that results from a Member's eligibility to receive Social Security income, the Member's Dependents may continue coverage until midnight of the day preceding the Member's eligibility for benefits under Title XVIII of the Social Security Act.
- b. Upon the Covered Person's absence from employment due to illness or injury, a Member and his or her Dependents may continue during the course of such illness or injury or for up to 12 months from the beginning of such absence.
- c. Upon termination of the Policy by the Policyholder or Anthem BCBS, benefits for Covered Services for a Member who was Totally Disabled on the date of termination shall be continued without premium payment during the continuance of such disability for a period of 12 months following the month in which the Policy was terminated, provided the claim is submitted within one year of termination of the Policy.
- d. An additional 11 months shall be available to a Covered Person and an enrolled Dependent who is; determined to be disabled under Title II or Title XVI of the Social Security Act at the time he or she becomes eligible for extended continuation of coverage under Connecticut Continuation Rights, or becomes disabled at any time during the first 60 days of Connecticut Continuation Rights coverage. The Covered Person or enrolled Dependent must provide notice of the disability determination to Anthem BCBS not later than 60 days after the date of the Social Security Administration's determination, and before the end of the initial 18 months of Connecticut Continuation Rights coverage.
- e. A Member is required to provide timely notice to the Policyholder of his or her election to continue coverage. Except as provided in (c) above, a Member who continues coverage may be required to remit the applicable premium payment to the Policyholder. Payment of such premiums need not be made on behalf of the Member by the Policyholder if they are not received by the Policyholder on a timely basis. Failure of the Member to remit such premium may result in termination.
- Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985 (COBRA) P.L. 99-272
 - a. Members in groups subject to the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985, P.L. 99-272 (COBRA) may continue membership in the Policy to the extent permitted by law. The Policyholder is responsible for notifying the Member regarding whether the Policyholder or Anthem BCBS will be administering the program. Coverage shall also be available to a child born to or placed for adoption with the Member while the Covered Person is continuing coverage pursuant to COBRA.
 - i. Continuation of coverage for up to 36 months shall be available for an enrolled Dependent following:
 - The death of the Covered Person:
 - The legal separation or divorce from the Covered Person;
 - The Covered Person's entitlement for Medicare;
 - The attainment of the limiting age for an enrolled Dependent child or student.

- ii. Continuation of coverage for up to 18 months shall be available to a Covered Person and his or her enrolled Dependents following:
 - The Covered Person's reduction in work hours;
 - The Covered Person's voluntary resignation;
 - Lay-off or termination of the Covered Person for any reason (other than gross misconduct).
- b. An additional 11 months shall be available to a Covered Person and an enrolled Dependent who is; determined to be disabled under Title II or Title XVI of the Social Security Act at the time he or she becomes eligible for extended continuation of coverage under COBRA, or becomes disabled at any time during the first 60 days of COBRA continuation coverage. The Covered Person or enrolled Dependent must provide notice of the disability determination to Anthem BCBS not later than 60 days after the date of the Social Security Administration's determination, and before the end of the initial 18 months of COBRA continuation coverage.

If it is determined that the Member is no longer disabled, the extended continuation of coverage period can be terminated on the first of the month following 30 days after the final determination notice.

The continuation of coverage must be equal to the benefits available to currently employed Covered Persons. A Member who is eligible for continuation of coverage must be provided with at least 60 days in which to elect such coverage. A Member's Eligibility for such continuation of coverage ends earlier than the above periods if:

- i. The Member becomes eligible for benefits under another group health plan as a result of employment, re-employment, or marriage, except when the new plan contains any exclusion or limitation relating to any pre-existing condition of the Member; or
- ii. The premium for continuation of coverage is not paid on time; or
- iii. The Member becomes entitled to Medicare benefits; or
- iv. The Policyholder no longer provides group health coverage for any of its employees.
- 3. In the event you are no longer Actively At Work due to military service in the Armed Forces of the United States, you may elect to continue health coverage for yourself and your Dependents (if any) under this Certificate in accordance with the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994, as amended.

"Military service" means performance of duty on a voluntary or involuntary basis, and includes active duty, active duty for training, initial active duty for training, inactive duty training, and full-time National Guard duty.

You may elect to continue to cover yourself and your eligible Dependents (if any) under this Certificate and upon payment of any required contribution for health coverage. This may include the amount the employer normally pays on your behalf. If your military service is for a period of time less than 31 days, you may not be required to pay more than the active employee contribution, if any, for continuation of health coverage. If continuation is elected under this provision, the maximum period of health coverage under this Certificate shall be the lesser of:

- The 24 months beginning on the first date of your absence from work; or
- The day after the date on which you fail to apply for or return to a position of employment.

Regardless whether you continue your health coverage, if you return to your position of employment your health coverage and that of your eligible Dependents (if any) will be reinstated under this Certificate.

Notice Of Claim

- Anthem BCBS will not be liable under this Policy unless proper notice is furnished to Anthem BCBS that
 Covered Services have been rendered to a Member. Written notice must be given within 60 days after
 completion of the Covered Services. The notice must include the data necessary for Anthem BCBS to
 determine benefits. An expense will be considered incurred on the date the service or supply was received.
- 2. Failure to give notice to Anthem BCBS within the time specified will not reduce any benefit if it is shown to our satisfaction that the notice was given as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event will Anthem BCBS be required to accept notice more than two years after Covered Services are received.

Information Practices Notice

The purpose of this information practices notice is to provide a notice to Members regarding Anthem BCBS's standards for the collection, use, and disclosure of information gathered in connection with Anthem BCBS's business activities.

- Anthem BCBS may collect personal information about a Member from persons or entities other than the Member.
- Anthem BCBS may disclose Member information to persons or entities outside of Anthem BCBS without Member authorization in certain circumstances.
- A Member has a right of access and correction with respect to all personal information collected by Anthem BCBS.
- A more detailed notice will be furnished to you upon request.

Limitation Of Actions

No legal action may be taken to recover benefits within 60 days after Notice of Claim has been given as specified above, nor may any action be brought after two years from the date Covered Services are received.

Payment Of Benefits

- 1. Anthem BCBS will make payments directly to the Providers. However, except as otherwise provided for in any Provider agreement, Anthem BCBS reserves the right to make payments directly to either the Member or the Covered Person, in Anthem BCBS's discretion. In the absence of a participating agreement, and one parent or custodian who has custody of a minor Dependent child, Anthem BCBS will make payments to that custodial parent or custodian in accordance with applicable Connecticut Law.
- 2. Once Covered Services are rendered by a Provider, Anthem BCBS will reject the Member's request not to pay the claims submitted by the Provider. Anthem BCBS will have no liability to any person because of its rejection of such a request.
- 3. The Member must advise a Provider that he or she is covered under this Policy when arrangements for services are made or as soon as reasonably possible thereafter.
- 4. Anthem BCBS will not routinely issue a benefit payment of less than \$1.00 except upon written request from the Member.

- 5. Claims for benefits for Covered Services provided to a Member will be processed within thirty (30) days of the date the claim is received by Anthem BCBS. If a claim decision cannot be made within the 30 day period, an extension of up to fifteen (15) days may be requested. Before the end of the initial thirty (30) day period, Anthem BCBS will send the Member written notice of the reason(s) for the delay.
- 6. If the time to process a health claim is extended because the Member has not submitted requested information, the time period requirements for claim processing will be tolled from the date the notice of requested information is sent to the Member until the date Anthem BCBS receives the Member's response. Anthem BCBS will make a claim decision within fifteen (15) days after receipt of the requested information. The Member should submit the requested information within forty-five (45) days of receipt of the request.
- 7. Whenever Anthem BCBS has made payments for Covered Services either in error or in excess of the Maximum Allowable Amount of payment necessary to satisfy the provisions of this Policy, irrespective of to whom paid, Anthem BCBS has the right to recover these payments from one or more of the following: any persons to or for whom such payments were made, any insurance companies or any other organizations. Anthem BCBS's right to recover may include subtracting from future benefit payments the amount Anthem BCBS has paid in error or in excess. The Covered Person personally and on behalf of his or her Dependents will, upon request, execute and deliver such documents as may be required and do whatever else is necessary to secure Anthem BCBS's rights to recover any erroneous or excess payments.

Claim Overpayments

When Anthem BCBS has made payments for Covered Services either in error or in excess of the maximum amount of payment necessary to satisfy the provisions of this Benefit Program, Anthem BCBS has the right to recover these payments from one or more of the following as may be appropriate. Anthem BCBS will not attempt to recover from any Member or Provider overpayments not made to or held by such Member of Provider. Overpayments may be recovered from:

- Any person to or for whom such payments were made;
- Any insurance companies; or
- Any other organizations.

Anthem BCBS's right to recover may include subtracting from future benefits payments the amount Anthem BCBS has paid in error or in excess. The Covered Person personally and on behalf of his or her Dependents will, upon request, execute and deliver such documents as may be required and do whatever is necessary to secure Anthem BCBS's right to recover any erroneous or excess payments.

Claim Denials

If benefits are denied, in whole or in part, Anthem BCBS will send the Member a written notice within the established time periods described in the section Payment of Benefits. The Members or the Member's duly authorized representative may appeal the denial as described in the Member Appeal Process section below. The adverse determination notice will include the reason(s) for the denial, reference to the Plan provision(s) on which the denial is based, whether additional information is needed to process the claim and why the information is needed, the claim appeal procedures and time limits.

If the denial involves a utilization review determination, the notice will also specify:

• whether an internal rule, guideline, protocol or other criterion was relied upon in making the claim decision and that this information is available to the Member upon request and at no charge;

that an explanation of the scientific or clinical judgement for a decision based on Medical Necessity,
 Experimental or Investigational treatment or a similar limitation is available to the Member upon request and at no charge.

Member/Provider Relationship

- 1. The choice of a Provider is solely the Policyholder's.
- 2. The choice of a Provider is solely the Member's.
- 3. Anthem BCBS does not furnish Covered Services. Anthem BCBS makes payment of the Maximum Allowable Amount for Covered Services received by Members. Anthem BCBS is not liable for any act or omission of any Provider. Anthem BCBS has no responsibility for a Provider's failure or refusal to render Covered Services to a Member.
- 4. The use or non-use of an adjective such as "Non-Participating" in modifying the term Provider is not a statement as to the ability of the Provider.
- 5. Anthem BCBS does not make medical judgments. Anthem BCBS decides what benefits will be available under this Policy.
- 6. Anthem BCBS's sole obligation is to provide the benefits described in this Policy. No action at law based upon or arising out of the Provider-patient relationship may be maintained against Anthem BCBS.

Agency Relationships

The Policyholder is the agent of the Member, not Anthem BCBS.

Certificate Of Coverage

Anthem BCBS will provide a Certificate of Coverage, that describes this Policy's benefits and claim filing instructions, to the Policyholder for delivery to Covered Persons. In the event of conflict between the Policy and the Certificate of Coverage, the Policy will prevail.

Identification Cards

Anthem BCBS will provide the Policyholder with identification cards for delivery to Covered Persons.

Applicable Law

This Policy is entered into in and is subject to the laws of the State of Connecticut.

Member Rights

A Member shall have no rights or privileges except as specifically provided in this Policy.

Notice

Any notice required under this Policy or a Certificate of Coverage must be in writing. Notice given to the Policyholder will be sent to the Policyholder's address stated in the Group Application. Notice given to Anthem BCBS must be sent to Anthem BCBS's address stated in the Group Application. Notice given to a Member will be sent to the Member's address as it appears on the records of Anthem BCBS or in care of the Policyholder. The Policyholder, Anthem BCBS, or a Member, may, by written notice, indicate a new address for giving notice. Notice to the Policyholder may also be published in the daily newspaper in the State of Connecticut.

32

GRIEVANCE AND EXTERNAL REVIEW PROCESS

You may have questions about your Benefit Program. Since questions can often be handled informally, these questions may be addressed by contacting Member Services / Customer Service, please call the number on the back of your Identification Card. In addition, information about the following the Grievance and External Review Procedures, also known as the Appeal Process, may be obtained by contacting Member Services / Customer Service.

Rights Available to Members

You may ask for and get copies of all documents including the actual benefit provision, guideline, protocol or other similar criterion on which an adverse coverage decision was based. If you prefer, any other person you choose may ask for this information. We will send this information within five business days after receiving your request. We will send this information within one calendar day after receiving your request about a final adverse coverage decision for:

- An admission, availability of care, continued stay, or health care service for which you received emergency services but haven't been discharged from a facility; or
- A denial of coverage based on a decision that the recommended or requested health care service or treatment is experimental or investigational and your treating provider certifies in writing that this care service or treatment would be significantly less effective if not promptly initiated.

We will send the information by fax, electronic means or any other fast method.

If you don't agree with our coverage decision, you have the right to ask for a grievance. The review of your grievance may change our previous coverage decision.

Other Helpful Resources

Whether or not you use the grievance rights available to you, you may contact the Consumer Affairs Division of the Connecticut Insurance Department or the Connecticut Office of the Health Care Advocate at any time. You may also benefit from free assistance with filing a grievance.

Consumer Affairs Division of the Connecticut Insurance Department

Address: P.O. Box 816

Hartford, CT 06142-0816

Phone: 860-297-3900 (local)

800-203-3447 (toll-free)

Email: <u>cid.ca@ct.gov</u>

Connecticut Office of the Health Care Advocate

Address: P.O. Box 1543

Hartford, CT 06144

Phone: 866-466-4446 (toll-free)
Email: Healthcare.advocate@ct.gov

If You Have a Complaint or An Appeal

We want your experience with us to be as positive as possible. There may be times, however, when you have a complaint, problem, or question about your Benefit Program or a service you have received. In those cases, please

call Member Services / Customer Service at the phone number on your Identification Card. We will try to resolve your complaint informally. If you are not satisfied with the resolution of your complaint, you have the right to file a grievance (also known as an appeal). You must file a grievance within 180 calendar days from the date you get a decision from us that you do not agree with. The review of your grievance may change our previous coverage decision.

Include the following details with your grievance if you have them:

- The member's name and ID number;
- The name of the provider who will or has provided care;
- The date(s) of service;
- The claim or reference number for the specific decision with which you don't agree;
- The specific reason(s) why you don't agree with the decision; and
- Any written comments, documents or other relevant information to support the request.

At any time, you can name someone to act for you. You must do this in writing.

To file a grievance, you, your doctor, or any person you choose (your authorized representative) can request a grievance in writing or by calling Member Services / Customer Service at the phone number on your Identification Card. Your grievance should be sent to the following addresses:

For Dental Issues:

Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield Attn: Grievance Department P.O. Box 1122 Minneapolis, Minnesota 53400-0551

How are Grievances Handled?

If your grievance is based on medical necessity, the appropriate clinical peer will review it. A clinical peer is a doctor or other health care professional who holds a non-restricted license in a state of the United States and in the same or similar specialty as typically manages the medical condition, procedure or treatment under review. For a substance use or mental health disorder, the clinical peer will have additional qualifications. All relevant information given to us by you or on your behalf will be reviewed regardless of whether it was considered at the time the initial decision was made. If your grievance involves a substance use or mental health disorder, we will use the required criteria to review your request.

If your grievance is not based on medical necessity, we will send it for appropriate administrative review.

We may reach out to any providers who may have additional information to support your grievance. The reviewers will not have been involved in the initial decision. They also will not be a subordinate (in a lower position) of the person who made the initial decision.

Before issuing a decision on a grievance of an adverse coverage decision based on medical necessity, we will give you, free of charge, any new or additional evidence relied upon or scientific or clinical rationale. We will give you this information in advance of the grievance resolution date. This will allow you a reasonable amount of time to respond before that date.

Standard (Non-urgent) Grievance

You may ask for a standard grievance (a grievance that is not urgent) for a coverage decision you don't agree with. You can also ask for a standard grievance for a rescission (ending or canceling) of coverage. Your request must be in writing. In your request, please let us know that you are asking for a grievance. Include any additional information you have to support your request.

We will respond to a grievance for a medical necessity decision within 30 calendar days from the date we get the request. If the decision is not based on medical necessity, we will respond within 20 business days from the date we get the request. Our response will be in writing.

Urgent (Expedited) Grievances

An urgent grievance is available if you have not had or are currently receiving services and the timeframe of a standard grievance review could:

- Seriously jeopardize (harm) your life or health;
- Jeopardize your ability to regain maximum function; or
- In the opinion of a health care professional with knowledge of your medical condition, would subject you to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without the health care service or treatment being requested.

We will let you know our decision within 72 hours of receiving a request for an urgent grievance described in this section. We will let you know our decision by phone, fax, or any other available means.

For urgent grievances related to Mental Health and Substance Abuse disorders please see the next section.

While you may file an urgent grievance in writing, we encourage you to call Member Services / Customer Service with this type of request. This will help us handle the review fast.

Mental Health Disorder and Substance Use Disorder

An urgent grievance is also available for:

- Substance use disorder or co-occurring mental health disorder; or
- Inpatient services, partial hospitalization, residential treatment, or intensive outpatient services needed to keep a covered person from requiring an inpatient setting in connection with a mental health disorder.

We will let you know our decision within 24 hours of receiving a request for an urgent grievance described in this section. We will let you know our decision by phone, fax, or any other available means.

While you may file an urgent grievance in writing, we encourage you to call Member Services / Customer Service with this type of request. This will help us handle the review fast.

External Review

External Review with the Connecticut Insurance Department

If we deny your request for coverage for a health care service or treatment, you may have the right to have our decision reviewed by health care professionals who have no association with us. You may file for external review with the Office of the Insurance Commissioner if a coverage decision involves making judgment as to the medical necessity appropriateness, health care setting, level of care or effectiveness of the health care service or treatment requested. You may file for an external review at any time within 120 days of the date you get an adverse or final adverse decision.

Bypassing Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield's internal grievance process:

You may be able to bypass our internal grievance process and file a request for an expedited external review with the Connecticut Insurance Department within 120-days of the date you get a decision from us that you don't agree with if any of the following circumstances apply:

- If the covered person has a medical condition for which the time period for completion of an expedited internal review of a grievance involving an adverse determination would seriously jeopardize the life or health of the covered person or would jeopardize the covered person's ability to regain maximum function, the covered person or the covered person's authorized representative may file a request for an expedited external review; or
- If the adverse determination involves a denial of coverage based on a determination that the recommended or requested health care service or treatment is experimental or investigational and the covered person's treating health care professional certifies in writing that such recommended or requested health care service or treatment would be significantly less effective if not promptly initiated; or
- We the health carrier failed to strictly adhere to the requirements with respect to receiving and resolving grievances involving an adverse determination, the covered person shall be deemed to have exhausted the internal grievance process of such health carrier and may file a request for an external review, regardless of whether the health carrier asserts that it substantially complied with the requirements of this section, or that any error it committed was de minimis.
- We the health carrier have waived our internal grievance process.

You, or your provider acting on your behalf with your consent, may also simultaneously file a request for an internal grievance and an urgent external review with the Connecticut Insurance Department Consumer Affairs Unit. You can request an external review if you meet any of the above requirements otherwise you must wait until Denial of the Health Carriers first level of internal appeal. Please contact the State of Connecticut Insurance Department for more information:

Connecticut Insurance Department

Address: P.O. Box 816

Hartford, CT 06142-0816

Phone: 1-860-297-3910 (local)

1-800-203-3447 (toll-free)

If you ask for an urgent external review with the Connecticut Insurance Department at the same time as an urgent grievance with us, the Independent Review Organization (IRO) assigned to your review by the Insurance Commissioner will decide if you must finish the urgent internal review with us before moving forward with the urgent external review.

An External Review Guide and application are available on the Department's website, www.ct.gov/cid.

Prescription Drug List Exceptions

Please refer to the "Prescription Drug List" section in "Prescription Drug Benefit at a Retail or Home Delivery (Mail Order) Pharmacy" for the process to submit an exception request for Drugs not on the Prescription Drug List.

Requirement to file an Appeal before filing a lawsuit

No lawsuit or legal action of any kind related to a benefit decision may be filed by you in a court of law or in any other forum, unless it is commenced no earlier than 60 days after we receive the claim or other request for benefits and within three years of our final decision on the claim or other request for benefits. If we decide an appeal is untimely, our latest decision on the merits of the underlying claim or benefit request is the final decision date. You must exhaust our internal appeals process before filing a lawsuit or other legal action of any kind against us.

We reserve the right to modify the policies, procedures and timeframes in this section upon further clarification from the Department of Health and Human Services and Department of Labor.	

GET HELP IN YOUR LANGUAGE

Separate from our language assistance program, we make documents available in alternate formats for members with visual impairments. If you need a copy of this document in an alternate format, please call the customer service telephone number on the back of your ID card.

Curious to know what all this says? We would be too. Here's the English version:

You have the right to get this information and help in your language for free. Call the Member Services number on your ID card for help. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Spanish

Tiene el derecho de obtener esta información y ayuda en su idioma en forma gratuita. Llame al número de Servicios para Miembros que figura en su tarjeta de identificación para obtener ayuda. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Albanian

Keni të drejtën të merrni falas ndihmë dhe informacion në gjuhën tuaj. Për ndihmë, telefononi numrin e shërbimeve për anëtarët, të shënuar në kartën tuaj ID. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Amharic

Arabic

يحق لك الحصول على هذه المعلومات والمساعدة بلغتك مجانًا. اتصل برقم خدمات الأعضاء الموجود على بطاقة التعريف الخاصة بك المساعدة (TTY/TDD: 711).

Armenian

Դուք իրավունք ունեք Ձեր լեզվով անվձար ստանալ այս տեղեկատվությունը և ցանկացած օգնություն։ Օգնություն ստանալու համար զանգահարեք Անդամների սպասարկման կենտրոն՝ Ձեր ID քարտի վրա նշված համարով։ (TTY/TDD: 711)

Form: 1043

Bassa

M bédé dyí-bèdèìn-dèò bé m ké bỗ nìà ke kè gbo-kpá- kpá dyé dé m bídí-wùdùǔn bó pídyi. Đá mébà jè gbo-gmò Kpòè nòbà nìà nì Dyí-dyoìn-bèɔ̃ kɔ̃e bé m ké gbo-kpá-kpá dyé. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Bengali

আপনার বিনামূল্যে এই তথ্য পাওয়ার ও আপনার ভাষায় সাহায্য করার অধিকার আছে। সাহায্যের জন্য আপনার আইডি কার্ডে থাকা সদস্য পরিষেবা নম্বরে কল করুন।(TTY/TDD: 711)

Burmese

ဤအချက်အလက်များနှင့် အကူအညီကို သင့်ဘာသာစကားဖြင့် အခမဲ့ ရပိုင်ခွင့် သင့်တွင်ရှိပါသည်။ အကူအညီ ရယူရန် သင့် ID ကဒ်ပေါ်ရှိ အဖွဲ့ဝင်အတွက် ဝန်ဆောင်မှုများ ဌာန၏ နံပါတ်သို့ ခေါ်ဆိုပါ။ (TTY/TDD: 711)

Chinese

您有權使用您的語言免費獲得該資訊和協助。請撥打您的 ID 卡上的成員服務號碼尋求協助。(TTY/TDD: 711)

Dinka

Yin non yic ba ye lëk në yök ku bë yi kuony në thön yin jäm ke cin wëu töu kë piiny. Col rän tön dë koc kë luoi në nämba dën tö në I.D kat du yic. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Dutch

U hebt het recht om deze informatie en hulp gratis in uw taal te krijgen. Bel het ledendienstennummer op uw ID-kaart voor ondersteuning. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Farsi

شما این حق را دارید که این اطلاعات و کمکها را به صورت رایگان به زبان خودتان دریافت کمک به شماره مرکز خدمات اعضاء که بر روی کارت شناساییتان درج شده است، تماس بگیرید.:(TTY/TDD)

French

Vous avez le droit d'accéder gratuitement à ces informations et à une aide dans votre langue. Pour cela, veuillez appeler le numéro des Services destinés aux membres qui figure sur votre carte d'identification. (TTY/TDD: 711)

German

Sie haben das Recht, diese Informationen und Unterstützung kostenlos in Ihrer Sprache zu erhalten. Rufen Sie die auf Ihrer ID-Karte angegebene Servicenummer für Mitglieder an, um Hilfe anzufordern. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Greek

Έχετε το δικαίωμα να λάβετε αυτές τις πληροφορίες και αυτήν τη βοήθεια στη γλώσσα σας δωρεάν. Καλέστε τον αριθμό του Τμήματος Υπηρεσιών Μέλους (Member Services) που αναγράφεται στην ταυτότητά σας (ID card) για βοήθεια. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Gujarati

તમે તમારી ભાષામાં મફતમાં આ માહિતી અને મદદ મેળવવાનો અધિકાર ધરાવો છો. મદદ માટે તમારા આઈડી કાર્ડ પરના મેમ્બર સર્વિસ નંબર પર કોલ કરો. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Haitian

Ou gen dwa pou resevwa enfòmasyon sa a ak asistans nan lang ou pou gratis. Rele nimewo Manm Sèvis la ki sou kat idantifikasyon ou a pou jwenn èd. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Hindi

आपके पास यह जानकारी और मदद अपनी भाषा में मुफ़्त में प्राप्त करने का अधिकार है। मदद के लिए अपने ID कार्ड पर सदस्य सेवाएँ नंबर पर कॉल करें। (TTY/TDD: 711)

Hmong

Koj muaj cai tau txais qhov lus qhia no thiab kev pab hais ua koj hom lus yam tsis xam tus nqi. Hu rau tus nab npawb xov tooj lis Cov Kev Pab Cuam Rau Tswv Cuab nyob rau ntawm koj daim ID txhawm rau thov kev pab. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Igbo

Į nwere ikike inweta ozi a yana enyemaka n'asusu gi n'efu. Kpọọ nọmba Qru Onye Otu dị na kaadi NJ gi maka enyemaka. (TTY/TDD: 711)

llokano

Addanka ti karbengan a maala iti daytoy nga impormasyon ken tulong para ti lengguahem nga awanan ti bayadna. Awagan ti numero ti Serbisyo para ti Kameng a masarakan ayan ti ID kard mo para ti tulong. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Indonesian

Anda berhak untuk mendapatkan informasi ini dan bantuan dalam bahasa Anda secara gratis. Hubungi nomor Layanan Anggota pada kartu ID Anda untuk mendapatkan bantuan. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Italian

Ha il diritto di ricevere queste informazioni ed eventuale assistenza nella sua lingua senza alcun costo aggiuntivo. Per assistenza, chiami il numero dedicato ai Servizi per i membri riportato sul suo libretto. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Japanese

この情報と支援を希望する言語で無料で受けることができます。支援を受けるには、IDカードに記載されているメンバーサービス番号に電話してください。(TTY/TDD: 711)

Khmer

អ្នកមានសិទ្ធិក្នុងការទទួលព័ត៌មាននេះ និងទទួលជំនួយជាភាសារបស់អ្នកដោយឥតគិតថ្លៃ។ សូមហៅទូរស័ព្ទទៅលេខសេវាសមាជិកដែលមានលើប័ណ្ណ ID របស់អ្នកដើម្បីទទួលជំនួយ។ (TTY/TDD: 711)

Kirundi

Ufise uburenganzira bwo gufashwa mu rurimi rwawe ku buntu. Akura umunywanyi abikora Ikaratakarangamuntu yawe kugira ufashwe. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Korean

귀하에게는 무료로 이 정보를 얻고 귀하의 언어로 도움을 받을 권리가 있습니다. 도움을 얻으려면 귀하의 ID 카드에 있는 회원 서비스 번호로 전화하십시오. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Lao

ທ່ານມີສິດໄດ້ຮັບຂໍ້ມູນນີ້ ແລະ ຄວາມຊ່ວຍເຫຼືອເປັນພາສາຂອງທ່ານໂດຍບໍ່ເສຍຄ່າ. ໂທຫາເບີໂທຂອງຝ່າຍບໍລິການສະມາຊິກທີ່ໃຫ້ໄວ້ໃນບັດປະຈຳຕົວຂອງທ່ານເພື່ອຂໍຄວາມຊ່ວຍເຫຼືອ. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Navajo

Bee nl ahoot'i' t'll ni nizaad k'ehj7 n7kl a'doowo[t'll j77k'e. Naaltsoos bee atah n7l7n7g77 bee n44ho'd0lzingo nanitin7g77 b44sh bee hane'7 bikll' laj8' hod77lnih. Naaltsoos bee atah n7l7n7g77 bee n44ho'd0lzingo nanitin7g77 b44sh bee hane'7 bikll' laj8' hod77lnih. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Nepali

तपाईंले यो जानकारी तथा सहयोग आफ्नो भाषामा निःशुल्क प्राप्त गर्ने तपाईंको अधिकार हो। सहायताको लागि तपाईंको ID कार्डमा दिइएको सदस्य सेवा नम्बरमा कल गर्नुहोस्। (TTY/TDD: 711)

Oromo

Odeeffanoo kana fi gargaarsa afaan keetiin kaffaltii malee argachuuf mirga qabda. Gargaarsa argachuuf lakkoofsa bilbilaa tajaajila miseensaa (Member Services) waraqaa enyummaa kee irratti argamu irratti bilbili. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Pennsylvania Dutch

Du hoscht die Recht selle Information un Helfe in dei Schprooch mitaus Koscht griege. Ruf die Member Services Nummer uff dei ID Kaarte fer Helfe aa. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Polish

Masz prawo do bezpłatnego otrzymania niniejszych informacji oraz uzyskania pomocy w swoim języku. W tym celu skontaktuj się z Działem Obsługi Klienta pod numerem telefonu podanym na karcie identyfikacyjnej. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Portuguese-Europe

Tem o direito de receber gratuitamente estas informações e ajuda no seu idioma. Ligue para o número dos Serviços para Membros indicado no seu cartão de identificação para obter ajuda. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Punjabi

ਤੁਹਾਨੂੰ ਆਪਣੀ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਵਿੱਚ ਇਹ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਅਤੇ ਮਦਦ ਮੁਫ਼ਤ ਵਿੱਚ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕਰਨ ਦਾ ਅਧਿਕਾਰ ਹੈ। ਮਦਦ ਲਈ ਆਪਣੇ ਆਈਡੀ ਕਾਰਡ ਉੱਤੇ ਮੈਂਬਰ ਸਰਵਿਸਿਜ਼ ਨੰਬਰ ਤੇ ਕਾਲ ਕਰੋ। (TTY/TDD: 711)

Romanian

Aveți dreptul să obțineți aceste informații și asistență în limba dvs. în mod gratuit. Pentru asistență, apelați numărul departamentului de servicii destinate membrilor de pe cardul dvs. de identificare. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Russian

Вы имеете право получить данную информацию и помощь на вашем языке бесплатно. Для получения помощи звоните в отдел обслуживания участников по номеру, указанному на вашей идентификационной карте. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Samoan

E iai lou 'aia faaletulafono e maua nei faamatalaga ma se fesoasoani i lou lava gagana e aunoa ma se totogi. Vili le numera mo Sauniuniga mo lou Vaega o loo maua i lou pepa faailoa ID mo se fesoasoani. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Serbian

Imate pravo da dobijete sve informacije i pomoć na vašem jeziku, i to potpuno besplatno. Pozovite broj Centra za podršku članovima koji se nalazi na vašoj identifikacionoj kartici. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Tagalog

May karapatan kayong makuha ang impormasyon at tulong na ito sa ginagamit ninyong wika nang walang bayad. Tumawag sa numero ng Member Services na nasa inyong ID card para sa tulong. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Thai

ท่านมีสิทธิขอรับบริการสอบถามข้อมูลและความช่วยเหลือในภาษาของท่านฟรี โทรไปที่หมายเลขฝ่ายบริการสมาชิกบนบัตรประจำตัวของท่านเพื่อขอความช่วยเหลือ (TTY/TDD: 711)

Ukrainian

Ви маєте право безкоштовно отримати інформацію та допомогу своєю рідною мовою. По допомогу звертайтеся за номером служби підтримки учасників програми страхування, указаним на вашій ідентифікаційній картці. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Urdu

آپ کو اپنی زبان میں مفت ان معلومات اور مدد کے حصول کا حق ہے۔ مدد کے لیے اپنے آئی ڈی کارڈ پر موجود ممبر سروس نمبر کو کال کریں۔(TTY/TDD:711)۔

Vietnamese

Quý vị có quyền nhận miễn phí thông tin này và sự trợ giúp bằng ngôn ngữ của quý vị. Hãy gọi cho số Dịch Vụ Thành Viên trên thẻ ID của quý vị để được giúp đỡ. (TTY/TDD: 711)

Yiddish

רופט די מעמבער באדינונגען איר האט די רעכט צו באקומען דעם אינפארמאציע און הילפט אין אייער שפראך בחינם. נומער אויף אייער קארטל פאר הילף (TTY/TDD:711)

Yoruba

O ní ètó láti gba ìwífún yìí kí o sì sèrànwó ní èdè re lófèé. Pe Nómbà àwon ìpèsè omo-egbé lórí káàdì ìdánimò re fún ìrànwó. (TTY/TDD: 711)

IT'S IMPORTANT WE TREAT YOU FAIRLY

That's why we follow federal civil rights laws in our health programs and activities. We don't discriminate, exclude people, or treat them differently on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability. For people with disabilities, we offer free aids and services. For people whose primary language isn't English, we offer free language assistance services through interpreters and other written languages. Interested in these services? Call the Member Services number on your ID card for help (TTY/TDD: 711). If you think we failed to offer these services or discriminated based on race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex, you can file a complaint, also known as a grievance. You can file a complaint with our Compliance Coordinator in writing to Compliance Coordinator, P.O. Box 27401, Mail Drop VA2002-N160, Richmond, VA 23279. Or you can file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights at 200 Independence Avenue, SW; Room 509F, HHH Building; Washington, D.C. 20201 or by calling 1-800-368-1019 (TDD: 1-800-537-7697) or online at https://ocrportal.hhs.gov/ocr/portal/lobby.jsf. Complaint forms are available at http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/office/file/index.html.

Form: 1043